APEC INVESTMENT EXPERTS GROUP (IEG)


REPORT OF THE HONG KONG MEETING

The IEG met in Hong Kong on 30-31 October 1997, following the APEC Business Investment Symposium.

Third APEC Investment Symposium

The Group discussed the outcomes and arrangements for the Third Investment Symposium “Enhancing the Environment for Investment” and ways to improve next year’s Symposium in Kuala Lumpur.

The Symposium was chaired by Mr Peter Tullock, Senior Vice President of the Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce. A copy of Mr Tulloch’s summary of the Symposium is at Attachment A.  He noted the views of business expressed at the Symposium that the marked volatility in financial markets at the time of the Symposium underscored the critical importance for the member economies to press ahead with opening up of their economies and taking further concrete steps towards economic liberalisation and investor facilitation.  This was seen as essential if economies were to continue to attract both the levels and quality of investment required to sustain high growth rates.

The Group thanked Hong Kong, China for its generous hospitality in hosting the Symposium and New Zealand for its efforts in organising the Symposium.

Outcomes from the Symposium
I
n view of the commitment given to business representatives at the Symposium that their ideas would be actively considered within APEC it was agreed that the Chair of the IEG would immediately forward Mr Tulloch’s summary to the CTI, so that businesses views may be available for use in preparations for the November SOM, Ministerial and Economic Leaders’ meetings.  The Chair also undertook to prepare a list summarising the recommendations and observations of the various speakers for consideration at the next IEG meeting.  The outcomes from the Symposium would therefore directly feed into next year’s work program for the IEG.  It was also agreed that the Chair of the IEG would write a letter of thanks to participants indicating the steps being taken to follow up on issues raised at the Symposium.

The Group considered that the Symposium papers were of high quality and should be published to enable their wider distribution.   New Zealand undertook publish the papers, after obtaining the speakers' agreement.  As there was no APEC funding for publication, New Zealand offered to meet for the printing cost of a small print run.

Lessons from the Symposium

The Group discussed the lessons learnt and ways to improve next year’s Symposium.
· Private Sector Participation.  It was agreed that efforts needed to be made to encourage greater private sector participation.  A number of factors were considered important in influencing business attendance, including: the quality of the program; the period of advance notice provided; familiarity with APEC; and a judgement by business whether participation will contribute to productive outcomes.  In organising the next symposium, consideration will need to be given to enhancing private sector participation.  Options that could be adopted include consulting ABAC on the draft program and asking PBEC to nominate a number of participants.  

· Dialogue between business and officials.  The group considered that the Symposium would benefit from increased dialogue between business and officials.  It was suggested that this could be promoted by organising general discussion on a series of carefully formulated questions. It was also considered that the dialogue would be enhanced if the business participants were provided with some background information on APEC and the work of the IEG.

· Number of Speakers.  The group considered that twelve speakers was about the right number to facilitate discussion of a wide range of issues and that this number should be maintained for the next Symposium.

· Language Barriers. It was suggested that translation facilities be made available, as the ability of many chief executives to participate is limited by their understanding of english.  Malaysia indicated that it would investigate providing translation facilities for the next Symposium.

· Airfares for Speakers.  The ability to attract high calibre of the speakers at the Symposium necessitates that business class airfares be offered to all speakers.  Initially, speakers from Asian economies were provided with economy class fares and this had directly resulted in one speaker declining to participate.

A number of these issues have funding implications and it was agreed that Malaysia will prepare a revised funding bid to BAC for consideration at the next meeting.

A formal report to the BAC assessing the Symposium is to be prepared by New Zealand and Hong Kong, China as required under the BAC funding arrangements. 

Arrangements for the next Symposium: 

The Group confirmed that Malaysia will host the next Symposium, with Australia responsible for organising of the agenda and speakers.  The Symposium will be held in Kuala Lumpur, possibly in September.

The group canvassed possible topics/themes for the next Symposium, including experience with local partners required under foreign investment policies, the relationship between investment liberalisation and competition policy, investor protection, technology transfer and investment in the manufacturing sector.  It was agreed that there would need to be a coherent framework for the program and that Malaysia and Australia would provide an update at the next IEG meeting.

Enhancing the Environment for Investment in APEC and ABAC recommendations

The Group discussed how to progress the development of options which member economies may choose to include in their IAPs.  The USA undertook to prepare a list of menu items for discussion at the next IEG meeting.  Other member economies were invited to provide suggestions directly to the USA or prepare their own papers for discussion.

Following the Group’s agreement in St John’s that more could be done to promote work that has been done on investor protection.  Canada offered to prepare a framework paper for assessing the key provisions contained in investor protection agreements, for consideration at the next IEG meeting. 

Policy Discussion Forum

Hong Kong, China outlined its foreign investment regime, noting that foreign direct investment has played a vital role in the economic development of Hong Kong, China.  In particular, Hong Kong, China has no special approval or notification requirement governing the admission of foreign investment in Hong Kong, China.  There are, however, some restrictions on foreign investment in air transport, which is governed by bilateral agreements and in relation to the provision of financial services.

The discussion centred upon how the open regime has helped Hong Kong, China get to where it is today.  It was also noted that Hong Kong, China retained the objective of moving up the technology ladder, although did not have a policy as to specific technology that it wished to develop or have a technology transfer requirement.  There was also some discussion on the extent that the limitations on financial services represented purely prudential controls.

Malaysia provided a briefing on the ASEAN Investment Area.  Malaysia is chairing a working committee developing a framework for an agreement, to be signed in 1998, with the objective of providing for the freer flow of capital within ASEAN by 2010.  The Group was very interested in the likely composition of the framework, which is to comprise three essential elements: promotion, facilitation and liberalisation.  In addition, there was active discussion of the relationship between the objectives for the ASEAN Investment Area and the APEC objection of establishing the free and open investment by 2020.

Malaysia and Chinese Taipei are to present papers on their foreign investment regimes at the next policy discussion forum in Penang.

World Trade Organisation Seminar

Mark Koulen¸ Counsellor in the Intellectual Property and Investment Division, World Trade Organization, provided a detailed presentation on the TRIMS agreement covering the background, substantive obligations, coverage and implementation of the agreement.  Mr Koulen explained that the TRIMS agreement concerned with the treatment of goods and reaffirms Articles III and XI of the GATT.  TRIMS, however, provides a transitional mechanism for economies to comply with the existing arrangements, thus providing a mechanism for economies to be more transparent about Trims at the same time providing a mechanism for their elimination.  The Group was very interested in the obligations under TRIMS as well as the transitional arrangements for new members to the WTO.  The Group considered that the seminar was very useful in improving its understanding of the obligations under the agreement.

The USA undertook to prepare a report on the Seminar in accordance with the BAC funding requirements.

Technical Assistance and Training Programs

The Group discussed progress of the following three technical cooperation proposals.
· Seminar of FDI Policy and Administrative Adjustment (Thailand and the People’s Republic of China).  Thailand advised that due to budgetary constraints it may not be in a position to host the Seminar.  PRC indicated that it will consider hosting the seminar and report back to the next meeting.  The changing of the location may affect the costs and this will also need to be examined.  It was agreed that as the seminar is scheduled to be held in the middle of next year, the proposal will need to be fairly well advanced by the time of the next meeting.

· Training Program on Strategies to identify and promote Investment in Specific Areas (Malaysia).  Australia has agreed to meet the catering expenses not provided for by BAC funding. The Australian Department of Industry, Science and Technology has undertaken to suggest some possible speakers to Malaysia.

· Training Program on Improving the Capabilities on Statistical Reporting and Data Collection (People’s Republic of China).  The program will be held in late June to avoid conflict with the SOM.  Member economies will be asked to send three participants.  China is planning to have 5 keynote speakers with one each from the OECD, UNCTAD, and the Chinese Investment Authority and two more to be determined.  A draft agenda will be circulated for comment, including a request for advice on possible speakers.  It was agreed that the organisers should consult with the APEC Trade and Investment Data Review Working Group on the content of the program.

Checklist on Preparation and Submission of APEC Project Proposals

The Secretariat circulated a paper by BAC providing a checklist for the preparation and submission of APEC Projects, project implementation and reporting. The Secretariat stressed the importance of keeping it informed before any funding commitment is entered into.

In addition, the Secretariat highlighted the need to prepare progress reports on projects for each BAC meeting.  There is also a need to submit an evaluation report for a project to be considered to be complete - it was stressed that this should be a genuine attempt at evaluation, so the experience can be used in future projects.

In relation to the activities of the IEG, there were outstanding evaluation reports for the business symposium and the TRIMS seminar.  Progress reports for the current projects could be considered at the next IEG meeting.  As the deadline for new projects in 1999 is June 1998, member economies were encouraged to develop possible projects for 1999 that could be discussed at the next meeting.

Business Survey

Japan circulated a draft questionnaire and reported that there were a number of issues raised at a meeting of the taskforce the previous night which had not yet been incorporated in the draft.

The Group noted that in order to obtain cooperation by business in the face of survey fatigue, it was important that the survey be kept simple and present a clear view to business on its purpose, so business could see benefits of completing it.  One suggestion was for the taskforce to prepare a background paper for the group that would explain the rationale behind each question, and the implications of possible responses and how these could feed in to the work of the group.

There was some concern with the timetable and the translation difficulties that could arise.  It was suggested that the survey also be designed with an eye to minimising the amount of translation required for responses.

Japan requested written comments by 17 November 1997.

Investment Guidebook

The Secretariat provided an update on the Guidebook.  Eight economies have provided updates for the Guidebook and three of these have already been included on the Internet.  The remainder will be updated before the end of the year.  The Secretariat advised that although the Guidebook was user friendly it was unfriendly to editors, with paragraphs having to be updated individually.  The Secretariat asked for co-operation with future updates by providing a hard copy of the current entry with the edits marked, and provide text for inclusion in the 'updates' page.  In addition, members were encouraged to check that the amendments had been correctly entered.

The Secretariat reported that further delays had occurred in the negotiations with the Financial Times to include the Guidebook in its electronic data service following the Group’s in principle decision in 1997 to proceed.  The Secretariat hoped that the agreement could now be completed promptly.

Other business

Document Access Policy

The Group noted the SOM’s decision that all final documents by APEC fora will be accessible to the public and that other documents may be made public on a consensus approval by the originating fora.  It decided that of the eight APEC documents circulated at the meeting and considered that Document 1 - (Agenda) could be released after it was amended to reflect the changes to the agenda, and that Documents 2  (list of participants) and 4 (Hong Kong, China’s Investment Regime) could also be released.  The remaining documents were drafts or were authored by other fora that had responsibility for determining their release.

Arrangements for the Next meeting

The next meeting will be held in Penang on 22-23 February 1998.

Appointment of Chair
The Chair noted that his current term would expire at the next meeting and that a new appointment would need to be made at that time.

N.F. Hyden
Chair
Investment Experts Group

